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President’s Message 
     Spring has come late, but is catching up fast. And with it, 

swarms are flying. Hopefully you’re keeping ahead of your 

bees. Splitting early and supering heavy so they have room to 

expand and plenty of room to bring in honey. 

     As summer builds, know what your mite counts are. When 

the honey flows wane, the bees trail off their brood production, 

but the mites do not. The mites continue to increase so that you 

soon have more mites than bees. If you know when your mite 

levels climb to critical levels, and you treat as needed, you 

increase the chances of survival of your colony. We will be 

happy to teach you the sugar roll or alcohol wash method of 

doing mite counts. Contact our friendly state bee inspector 

Mark Creighton, or an experienced beekeeper near you. And 

as always, don’t forget to register your hives. 

     We have some great programs coming up this year. Peter 

Borst from Cornell will be presenting two talks at the summer 

picnic. We will have a hive opening as part of the 

demonstration. This summer picnic should be a great time.  

Bring a great summer dish to share during the potluck. This is 

a picnic you can bring the family to as there are gardens to 

wander through. Lockwood Farm is a beautiful location.   

     Going forward, we will be posting information on the 

October meeting and on SNEBA. SNEBA will again be at the 

Groton Inn. We’ve doubled our room space so there should be 

plenty of room to spread out. One of our featured speakers will 

be Mike Palmer from Vermont. Mike is one of the best 

resources around on practical hive management. He is a 

commercial beekeeper who had developed models for 

sustainable beekeeping that can help beekeepers of any level. 

     Next year will be the 125th anniversary of the CBA. We are 

planning a special celebration for that occasion. More details 

to follow. 

     There are a lot of new initiatives we would like to 

undertake. We constantly get requests for speakers around the 

state. Let us know if you would be willing to do a presentation.  

Some of them are paid events. We need to spread the word 

about the importance of bees. We would like to expand our 

educational opportunities. We can always use volunteers. We 

need your help. If you are willing to help, please see me at the 

summer picnic. 

      Steve Dinsmore 
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Upcoming Meetings 
 

June 6, 2015: Meeting 

Location: Lockwood Farm,  

890 Evergreen Avenue,  

Hamden, CT 

Time: 9am-3pm 
 

 

August 15, 2015: Workshop 

Location: Massaro Farm,  

41 Ford Rd, Woodbridge, CT  

Time: 9-10am and 11am-12pm 

 

September 19, 2015: Workshop 

Location: Massaro Farm,  

41 Ford Rd, Woodbridge, CT  

Time: 9-10am and 11am-12pm 

 

October 24, 2015: Meeting 

Location: CT Agricultural 

Experiment Station,  

123 Huntington St,  

New Haven, CT 

Time: 9am -3pm 

  

(See p.3 for Meeting/Workshop 

Topics) 

  

The Connecticut 



The Connecticut Honey Bee 
 

Official journal of the Connecticut Beekeepers Association   

is published four times a year prior to the meetings in 

February, April, June, and October. The Honey Bee is  

e-mailed to all members of the Connecticut Beekeepers 

Association. 
 

Advertising Rates: Full page: $50, Half Page: $25, 

Quarter page: $15, Eighth Page: $8 
 

Send all news articles, announcements and advertisements 

to newsletter@ctbees.com 

 

CBA Officers 
President: Steve Dinsmore 

East Lyme, CT 

President@ctbees.com 
 

Vice-President: Gosia Liedlich 

Southbury, CT 

VicePresident@ctbees.com 
 

Treasurer: Michael Campion 

Prospect, CT 

Treasurer@ctbees.com 
 

Secretary: Karen Parker 

Old Lyme, CT 

Secretary@ctbees.com 
 

Program Chair: Al Avitabile 

Bethlehem, CT 

Program@ctbees.com 
 

Publications and Publicity Chair: Briana Benn-Mirandi 

Madison, CT 

Newsletter@ctbees.com 
 

Eastern Apiculture Director: John Baker 

Litchfield, CT 
 

Member at Large: George Rowe 

Windsor Locks, CT 

ghr4@hotmail.com 
 

 

State Beekeeping Officials: 
Deputy Entomologist 

Victoria Smith 

State of CT 

CT Agricultural Experiment Station 

123 Huntington Avenue 

New Haven, CT 06504 

203-974-8474 
 

State Apiary Inspector 

Mark Creighton 

State of CT 

CT Agricultural Experiment Station 

123 Huntington Avenue 

New Haven, CT 06504 

203-974-8474 

  
 
 

 
 
  

 

    Vice President’s Message 

     I recently overheard a pretty bad riddle. It went 

like this: Q: Why did the bee get married? A: 

Because he found his honey. To some it will 

probably seem cute. But to me it was a reminder of 

a really bad movie my husband and I saw a few 

years ago: “Bee Movie”. We rarely watch animated 

films, but I figured it could be interesting, or at 

least cute, and maybe even funny since it was 

written by, among others, Jerry Seinfeld. It wasn’t 

any of those! It was so bad that I gave it one star on 

Netflix (probably the only film in my account with 

that distinction). The description should have given 

me the warning: “Jerry Seinfeld stars in this 

animated comedy as recent college grad Barry B. 

Benson, a worker bee stuck in a dead-end job 

making honey who files a lawsuit against humans 

when he learns they've been stealing bees' nectar all 

along.” Did you catch that or did you miss it as I 

did? Barry, the worker bee… Yes, the worker bee is 

male. And that’s just one example of so many 

incorrect facts about nature in that movie that I lost 

count. 

     Yes, I knew it wasn’t a documentary. And I’m 

all for artistic license and imagination but when 

almost every aspect of the bee’s life is wrong, I had 

to draw a line. Especially when viewers think 

they’re learning something. One reviewer on 

Netflix wrote: “This was a cute kid movie. There is 

a lot of education packed in there too but the kids 

won't know that they are learning”. Unfortunately, 

those kids (and their parents) will end up with very 

wrong information about honey bees. 

     This misrepresentation and misinformation 

about the honey bees are in many places. The same 

can be told about beekeeping. There are many ways 

to keep bees, from having different kinds of hives 

to implementing various techniques. Some of those 

work for our region, some don’t. And there is much 

advice out there, from books, to online comments, 

to YouTube videos but sometimes it’s hard to 

separate good advice from bad. A good place to 

sort it out is our meetings and workshops. From the 

guest speakers’ presentations, to tips and advice 

from experienced beekeepers, to hands-on practice 

you can gain enough knowledge to write a bee 

movie screenplay that is hundred times better than 

Jerry Seinfeld’s… 

     Hope to see you at our picnic on June 6. Come, 

learn, have fun and spread the knowledge.  

           Gosia Liedlich 
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CBA Meeting/Workshop Topics 
(Locations and times are indicated on p.1) 

 

June 6, 2015: Meeting 

 ASSEMBLY 9:00am - 50/50 raffle and silent 

auction starts 

 SMOKER CONTEST 9:15am to 9:30am  

(At 2 pm the smoker that is still 

operational wins the contest) 

 BUSINESS MEETING 9:30am to 10:00am 

 FEATURED SPEAKER 10:00am to 11:00am 

Peter Loring Borst will deliver the first of 

two talks, The Perfect Swarm 

 HIVE INSPECTION 11am to 12:00pm  

(If there is insufficient time for inspection 

of live hives at this time, this event will 

take place later in the day) 

 POTLUCK LUNCH 12:00pm to 1:00pm 

Bring your favorite dish to share 

 FEATURED SPEAKER 1:00pm to 2:00pm 

Peter Loring Borst will deliver his second 

talk, More Than One Way to Split a Hive. 

 ADJOURNMENT 3:00pm  
 

August 15, 2015: Workshop 

As the summer begins to wind down, join us at 

Massaro farm to learn the best practices for fall 

hive management. We’ll be offering a close look 

at several hives to learn how to assess their 

condition, discuss feeding options, and how to 

detect and control for mites.  

Space limited. Register at ctbees.com/workshops 
 

September 19, 2015: Workshop 

Winter Preparation- A walk through on closing up 

the hives at the apiary. Instruction on how to 

prevent mouse damage, apply appropriate hive 

ventilation and last-minute feeding techniques. 

Space limited. Register at ctbees.com/workshops 

 
 

 

 
 

 

October 24, 2015: Meeting 

Dr. Christina Grozinger, Professor of Entomology 

and Director for the Center for Pollination 

Research at the University of Pennsylvania, will 

discuss Honey Bee Health: From Genes to Eco 

Systems in the morning, and in the afternoon, will 

present Cooperation and Conflict in Honey Bees. 

 

Due to dietary concerns, please bring your own lunch to 

the meeting. A selection of beverages will be provided by 

the CBA. 

 
 

PICNIC POTLUCK 

LUNCHEON 

For years we have had a 

potluck luncheon at our 

summer picnic.  

Unfortunately, the last few 

meetings we have had the potluck luncheon, we 

have received too many desserts. Please consider 

bringing a large salad, a fruit bowl or a main dish.  

If everyone brings something to share, we should 

have more than enough food for everyone. 

An issue has been raised about food safety. We 

should have the use of 1 refrigerator at Lockwood 

Farm. That will not be enough for everyone. You 

are responsible for your own dish. If it needs to be 

kept cool, please bring some ice packs. We will 

have ice for drinks. Electrical outlets will be 

available for people bringing crock pots. 

If you don’t bring a dish, please let those who do go 

through the line first. 

June 2015 3 

Members 

look at David 
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meeting. 
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Spotlight on Our Speaker 
 
 

Peter L Borst 

has been in the 

beekeeping 

industry since 

his first job 

working as 

beekeeper’s 

helper in 

Wolcott NY, in 1974. In the late 1970s he helped run 

a beekeeping supply store in the San Diego area, 

where he served beekeepers of all levels of expertise. 

In addition to selling equipment and supplies, he was 

able to get an especially broad viewpoint of their 

problems and concerns. 
 

Among other things, Peter was Senior Apiarist at 

Cornell's Dyce Lab for Honey Bee Research for 

seven years. He was an apiary inspector for New 

York State from 2006 to 2008. He is currently 

employed at Cornell doing biomedical research and 

is Vice President of the Finger Lakes Bee Club. 
 

Peter is a regular contributor to the American Bee 
Journal, writing on topics as diverse as beekeeping 

technique, the composition and value of pollen for 

bees, and the history of bee breeding. He enjoys 

presenting on these topics for venues ranging from 

local elementary schools to the 

American Beekeeping Federation 

annual conference (2015). 

 

 Silent Auction and 50/50 Raffle 

 

We will be having an auction of bee equipment 

at the June 6th meeting.  Rather than tea cup 
format, we will do it silent auction style, with 

winners able to pick up their items right after our 

speaker's afternoon presentation.  You can see 

where you stand for items you really want.  

Consider donating an item so we have a better 
selection.  We will also be doing the 50/50 

raffle.  50% of the money collected goes to one 

lucky beekeeper.  As always, all proceeds go to 

support future CBA programs. 
 

 
 

Queens For 
Connecticut 

     For years, beekeepers 
in Connecticut have been 
importing queens and 
packages from southern 
(or western) states.  Queens from elsewhere 
are used to produce spring nucs.  Mortality 
rates among imported packages can run as 
high as 70%.  Mortality of nucs with non-native 
queens is around 50%.  The mortality of 
overwintered nucs with locally raised queen 
drops to 15-20%. (Haskill, EAS 2012).  While 
this creates a market with repeat business for 
the package sellers, it does not promote the 
long term health of bees in Connecticut. 
     Another reason for producing locally raised 
queens is that many of the problems we face 
with our bees originate in the warmer states.  
Mites came from the south.  Small hive beetle 
has been introduced in recent years with 
southern packages.  Bees with Africanized 
genetics have not yet become established in 
Connecticut, but pose a potential threat for the 
future.  Reducing the importation of southern 
bees may cut down the exposure of our bees 
to these problems.    
     Local queens raised from overwintered 
survivor stock increase your colonies chances 
for survival.  The Connecticut Queen Breeders 
Cooperative has been established to develop 
local queens for Connecticut.  If you need 
locally raised queens, email us at: 
ctqueenbees@yahoo.com for a list of local 
queen breeders.  You can also get more 
information on Queen breeding education and 
how to support the Connecticut Queen 
Breeders Cooperative. 
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Secretarially Speaking… 

Minutes from the Most Recent CBA  
Meeting 
 

Connecticut Beekeepers 

Association 

Woodbury Senior Center, 

Woodbury, Ct. 

April 11, 2015 

 

Approximately 75 people attended 

Meeting Called To Order: 11:42 am 

Minutes from last meeting approved 

 

Meetings and Workshops 

 4/18/15 - Massaro Farm, Woodbridge, CT – 
Package installation 

 5/16/15 – Massaro Farm, Woodbridge, CT – 
Summer Hive Management 

 6/6/15 – Lockwood Farm  Featured speaker: 

Peter Borst, Retired NYS Bee Inspector 

 6/27-28/15 - ECB – Randy Oliver and our 
own Al Avitabile will be the speakers 

 8/15/15 – Massaro Farm, Woodbridge, CT – 
Fall Preparation 

 8/10-15 – EAS Ontario, Canada  

 10/24/15 – Ct. Ag Experiment Station – 

Featured speaker: Dr. Christina Grozinger, 

Prof. of Entomology, Penn State University 

 11/21/15 – SNEBA – Randy Oliver will 
discuss how to make nucs. 

 

Check out the extractor program article by Sharon 

Rowe in the current newsletter. 

 

Treasurer’s report can be viewed in current 

newsletter. 
 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Discussion about becoming an association member 

on Amazon or other websites.  This would give the 

club a small percentage of whatever is ordered.  We 

will look into setting this up. 

 

Also, we will be looking at setting up a PayPal 

account to make it easier for our members to pay 

yearly dues. 
 

 

ELECTION OF NEW OFFICERS 

President – Steve Dinsmore 

Vice President – Gosia Liedlich 

Secretary – Karen Parker 

Treasurer – Mike Campion 

 

Thank you to our outgoing President, Gilman 

Mucaj for your dedication to this organization. 

 

We are always looking for volunteers to speak at 

clubs and schools about beekeeping.  We have 

recently been asked to speak at the Boy Scouts 

jamboree and Agricultural fairs.  If anyone is 

interested, please contact Steve Dinsmore. 

 

Please let us know what information you would 

like to see covered at our meetings. 

We are always available to answer any of your 

questions. 

 

Motion to Adjourn 

Meeting adjourned:  11:54 am. 
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EAS 2015 
August 10-14, 2015 

University of Guelph, Ontario, Canada 
 

US Citizens; Plan ahead.   You will need a 

passport  to return to US.  Also check with 

your  mobile phone carrier . 

Join us for our annual 

conference where there will be 

over 100 sessions to choose 

from or you can hang around 

with some of the most 

experienced beekeeping minds 

to be found anywhere. Not just 

the presenters but some of the 

most interesting attendees from 

an unbelievably diverse 

representation of the industry. 

The Ontario team is working 

hard to make 2015 a year to remember. Les Eccles, 

from our world respected OBA Tech Transfer Team, 

will be looking after the short course program. Ernesto 

Guzman, one of our top researchers in the country, is 

responsible for our conference program.  In addition to 

the excellent seminars there will be fun events, e.g. Pig 

Roast, Auction and Annual Banquet.  Want to become 

a Master Beekeeper ?  Then this is the place for you. 

 

Speakers 
Mark Winston, Robert E. Page Jr., Dewey Caron, Phil 

Craft, Robert Currie, Keith Delaplane, Ernesto 

Guzman, Pierre Giovenazzo, Tammy Horn, Zachary 

Huang, Greg Hunt, Doug McRory, Heather Mattila, 

Medhat Nasr, Gard Otis, Steve Pernal, Nigel Raine 

and many more. 

 

Workshops include: 
 Queens Rearing 

 Integrated Pest Management (IPM) 

 Mead and beer making 
How to win at honey competitions Beginner, 
intermediate and advanced beekeeping 

 

 Technical Tour (Thursday) 

Full day bus tour featuring Niagara Butterfly 

Conservatory, Rosewood Estates winery and meadery, 

two of Ontario’s largest commercial apiaries and a 

BBQ with queen auction and live entertainment. 
 

 

 

 

There is just so much to do in the Ontario area. Bring 

your family and drop them off at the Falls—I mean, 

take the elevator to the bottom of the Falls for a Misty 

sail around the bottom of the falls. And, Niagara Falls 

is for lovers—so why not check out one of those 

heart-shaped beds, saunas, and be pampered for a 

second honey-moon? For the more financially savvy, 

there are casinos around the area and you can easily 

double or triple your beekeeping profits or losses. 

 

Go to 

http://www.easternapiculture.org/conferences/EAS2015  

for complete information. 

EAS IS BEE EDUCATION – 

For those of you who have not been and want to be 

serious beekeepers, this is an opportunity not to be 

missed. They say one can learn more in this week 

than you would in five or more years of beekeeping. 

Ask some of our veterans. 
 

See You in Guelph!                                                                 
- John C. Baker, Director for CT 

June 2015 

 

Jonesõ Apiaries, LLC 
Ted & Becky Jones 

 
Country Rubes Bottom Boards 

Sundance Pollen Traps 
Equipment Available 
Unassembled, Assembled 

 

Authorized Maxant Dealer 
MiteAway Quick Strips, 2 pack size 

Bee Smart equipment 
 
 

Heitkam Queens available 
55 Wolf Pit Road, Farmington, CT 06032        

860-677-9391, t.c.jones@snet.net 
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Treasurer's 

Report : 

It appears the 

association's accounts 

fared better this winter 

than my hives.  The 

second bee school 

helped top up the coffers which resulted in a 

checking account balance of $10,950 as of 

March 31, 2015.  Future meeting venue 

expenses should be reduced substantially as 

events are held at the Connecticut Agricultural 

Experiment Station New Haven facility.  

Although the Woodbury Senior Center served 

us well, each meeting cost the association 

approximately $300-$350 in rental, insurance 

and janitorial fees. 

   After some delay, 

Gosia Liedlich and I in 

the coming weeks 

intend on 

establishing PayPal 

as a method to pay membership dues and 

bee school fees.  Presently, my understanding 

is that it will not be necessary to have a 

PayPal account, but that a credit card 

payment can be effected through PayPal.  The 

convenience for members and record accuracy 

should be worth the small transaction fee 

charged to the association.  Check will still be 

accepted by mail. 

Best of luck this season, 

Mike Campion 

 

Beekeeping  
Calendar 
Sue Lydem 

June 

Any 2nd year colonies 

 that have not been split are likely to  

swarm at this time of year.  The hive should 

 be overflowing with bees and the main honey flow 

will be in full swing.  Be sure to monitor your honey 

supers – as they begin to fill with honey, add 

additional supers to ensure that they have enough 

room to accommodate the  main honey flow. 

 At this time of year, weekly hive inspections are a 

good idea.  It is important to look for evidence of 

your queen – if you are seeing eggs, the queen has 

been there and laying within the past 3 days.  Watch 

your frames for a nice, tight brood pattern – a 

healthy, productive queen will lay in consecutive 

cells on the frame, often covering most of a frame in 

brood.  You will often see a narrow band of honey 

in the comb right along the upper edge of the brood 

frames.  Continue to monitor for signs that your 

colonies may be preparing to swarm or replace the 

existing queen.  Do you see queen cups or cells?  

Where are they located on the frame?  Often, 

supercedure cells will be located on the face of the 

frame, while swarm cells will be seen hanging from 

the bottom of the frames. 

August 
As summer starts to wind down, and the primary 

floral sources that provide the main flow start to die 

back, it is not unusual for a colony to bring in little 

or no nectar.  During this time, colonies may need 

supplemental feeding or pull from their honey stores 

in order to get through this dearth.   The queen slows 

brood production and colony numbers are 

diminishing.  At this time of year, your colonies may 

be more aggressive in protecting their hive and the 

honey stored within.  Honeybees from other 

colonies, yellow jackets and other wasps or hornets 

may try to rob your hive of nectar, honey and 

larvae.   If robbing is in progress, expect a great 

cloud of bees in front of the hive.  You may also see 

bees fighting on the landing board or on the ground 

in front of the hive.  If you do see robbing, 

immediately get your protective clothing and cover 

or reduce the entrances to the hive.  Some things you 

can try are draping a sheet or blanket over the front  

June 2015 7 



HONEY EXTRACTOR RENTAL PROGRAM 
Although we’ve had a late start to the beekeeping season, the workers are now  

busily packing away frames and frames of delicious black locust, dandelion, and 

tulip poplar honey. Your mind turns to thoughts of your first honey harvest.  You  

don’t have to buy an expensive extractor, tank, pails, or filters and then wonder  

where to store it all. 

The Connecticut Beekeepers Association has it all – available for you to rent for just 

$25. Yes, I said just $25! 

                                      So, plan on taking advantage of this fantastic cost-saving service in 2015.   

                                      Call Sharon Rowe @ 860-817-0125 or e-mail her at                                                      

                                      ghr4@hotmail.com to arrange your rental when you are ready to  

                                      extract that delicious local honey. 

 

                                          Funding has been provided by the Specialty Crop Block Grant  

                                          Program of the Agricultural Marketing Service, U.S. Department  

                                          of Agriculture, awarded and administered by the Connecticut  

                                          Department of Agriculture. 
 

of the hive, stuffing straw or tall grass into the 

entrances or adding an entrance reducer or robbing 

screen.  Anything you can do to decrease the amount 

of space that your bees have to defend will benefit 

them in a robbing situation.   As the summer winds 

down, it’s time to start thinking about extracting your 

honey harvest, if there is enough to spare! 

September 
As the sun starts to set earlier and the air becomes 

crisp and clear, it’s important that you have made 

preparations for the long winter to come.  As we’ve 

discussed before, each colony should have 90 to 100 

lbs. of honey to survive the harsh, cold months 

ahead.  Hopefully, you have been monitoring your 

hives for varroa mite populations.  Time is short, as 

many varroa mite treatments require warmer 

temperature windows than the fall months will 

provide.  If you get a couple of weeks of warm 

weather once your honey supers come off, this may 

be your last chance to treat before winter starts to 

settle in.  It is important that your winter bees are 

healthy and not burdened with the viruses and health 

stresses that mites can impart.  Drone populations 

will start to drop this month as the workers start to 

eject them from the colony.  Brood will also start to 

dwindle as the queen stops laying. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Cutting-Edge News on the Health Scene 

Featuring Our Bees! 
A fleet of minute robots, 

300 nanometers in 

diameter, stealthily travel 

down a dark tunnel, 

loaded with an arsenal of 

porcupine-like quills 

covered with a deadly dose of venom, ready to be 

released on an unsuspecting tumor.  Venom derived 

from…..honeybees!  Fiction?  Not in the least!  

This technology should be in the human testing 

mode very soon.  The component of honeybee 

venom that effectively kills cells is mellitin and the 

carrier ‘bots are pre-programmed to travel in the 

body, then seek and attach to the targeted tumor.   

Each and every spike then kills a cell in the tumor. 

You can watch the details on this episode of Nova 

http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/nova/tech/making-

stuff.html#making-stuff-smaller  

Last month’s article about using RAW honey failed 

to acknowledge that some stores have ‘seen the 

light’ and are actually featuring Raw honey from our 

own CBA member apiaries. So, look carefully-there 

actually is RAW honey on some store shelves that 

you can buy! 
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